Memory and Promise
Despite diverse audiences, ranging from youth to bishops to political leaders, Pope Francis repeated certain themes throughout his recent weeklong apostolic journey to Brazil. These interconnected topics, including memory, hope, discipleship and mission, were discussed from the beginning of his visit, when Pope Francis entrusted his intentions to the Blessed Mother’s intercession during Mass July 24 at the National Shrine of Our Lady of Aparecida. In his homily, the Holy Father said, “It is from Mary that the Church learns true discipleship. That is why the Church always goes out on mission in the footsteps of Mary.” He then further reflected on the Church’s memory and the virtue of hope, both of which are exemplified in Mary in a special way (cf. Lk 2:19, 2:51).
On several occasions during the trip, Pope Francis referenced young people in relation to senior citizens, two groups that he said “make up our future” yet are often excluded from society. In a July 27 meeting with Brazilian bishops, he said that the young and the old are “the hope of a nation; the young, because they bring strength, idealism and hope for the future; the elderly because they represent the memory, the wisdom of the people.” These sentiments echoed the “Aparecida Document,” which consists of pastoral guidelines for the new evangelization that Latin American bishops — including then-Cardinal Jorge Bergoglio — drafted in 2007 at the conclusion of their fifth general assembly. In fact, in a July 28 address to the leadership of Latin American bishops’ conferences, Pope Francis further observed, “God is real and he shows himself in the ‘today.’ With regard to the past, his presence is given to us as ‘memory’ of his saving work, both in his people and in each of us as individuals; with regard to the future, he gives himself to us as ‘promise’ and hope.”
Ultimately, faith and hope in God gives direction to Christian discipleship and the Church’s mission. Through this lens of faith and hope, we see the value of the young, the elderly and others who tend to be excluded from a society that has lost its bearings, distracted by the fleeting idols of the world. As Pope Francis noted in his encyclical Lumen Fidei (The Light of Faith), faith involves “the memory of a promise” and “becomes capable of opening up the future, shedding light on the path to be taken” (9). In contrast, “Idolatry does not offer a journey but rather a plethora of paths leading nowhere and forming a vast labyrinth” (13). The pope thus highlights how a person, when he fixes his gaze on Christ, becomes a pilgrim instead of a wanderer with no destination.
Knights of Columbus are among those who preserve the memory of the Church’s faith and look to the future with hope, which inspires their actions. From this perspective, Knights are called to respond with charity to the physical and spiritual needs of the world, willing to go “on mission in the footsteps of Mary.” This is evident in a practical way when Knights annually bring children with illnesses or disabilities to the Sanctuary of Our Lady of Lourdes in France (see page 16). Consider also the Order’s support of a catechesis site for English-speaking pilgrims at World Youth Day (see page 8) and of residences for senior citizens in Saskatchewan (see page 12). In each of these cases, and countless others, Knights see with the eyes of faith, include the excluded and manifest God’s saving work.
Alton J. Pelowski
Editor
The Creativity of Love
Following the lead of Pope Francis, the Order’s works of charity extend to those who may feel estranged from the Church
by Supreme Knight Carl A. Anderson
Following the election of Pope Francis, I made two observations regarding our new Holy Father. The first was a comparison with Blessed John Paul II. I suggested that just as the first pope from Poland had led a mobilization of Catholics behind the Iron Curtain, the first pope from Latin America has a similar opportunity to encourage a great renewal of the Church in Latin America.
The second observation was that the conclave of cardinals, in electing Pope Francis, had seemingly taken to heart the message of Pope Emeritus Benedict XVI in his encyclicals on charity, since Pope Francis has shown throughout his ministry extraordinary solidarity with the poor.
Both themes were evident this past July during World Youth Day 2013, which took place in Rio de Janeiro.
Of course, there were many unforgettable events during the pope’s visit, such as the 3 million pilgrims who attended the papal Mass on the beach. But I found one of the most important events to be Pope Francis’ July 27 address to bishops. On that occasion, the Holy Father said, “Dear brothers, the results of our pastoral work do not depend on a wealth of resources, but on the creativity of love.”
These words brought to mind the many ways that Knights of Columbus express “the creativity of love” in millions of different acts of charity each year.
I thought, for instance, of brother Knights in Charlotte, N.C., who washed the feet of homeless men and provided them with new shoes on Holy Thursday of this year; of Knights in Chicopee, Mass., who provided meals for more than 3,500 people last Thanksgiving; and of Knights in Warrenton, Va., who raised and then delivered more than 20 tons of food and supplies to those affected by Hurricane Sandy.
During his homily at World Youth Day’s Sunday Mass, Pope Francis spoke of a Church willing and capable of going to “the fringes of society,” and here, too, the work of our councils came to mind.
I could not help but think of our councils in Canada that brought wheelchairs to Vietnam or that support Catholic schools in the Holy Land; or of Knights in the Philippines who went into a remote village to build a chapel, bringing with them materials to evangelize those who were not Christian. In Mexico, brother Knights visited the villages of native people and replaced the dirt floors of homes with concrete. Knights in Poland, meanwhile, collected and repaired 400 sewing machines, which were then sent to women in Zambia so that they could support their families with meaningful work.
In his July 27 address to bishops, Pope Francis also reiterated the need for a new evangelization.
“We have to face the difficult mystery of those people who leave the Church,” he said. “Perhaps the Church appeared too weak, perhaps too distant from their needs, perhaps too poor to respond to their concerns, perhaps too cold, perhaps too caught up with itself, perhaps a prisoner of its own rigid formulas, perhaps the world seems to have made the Church a relic of the past, unfit for new questions; perhaps the Church could speak to people in their infancy but not to those come of age.”
The pope then concluded: “We need a Church unafraid of going forth into their night. We need a Church capable of meeting them on their way.”
This is a challenge that confronts not only bishops and priests. It confronts all Catholics and especially the Knights of Columbus. Pope Francis is calling for a new global solidarity among Catholics and those who are in need.
Thousands of Knights respond to this challenge every day by living our principles of charity, unity and fraternity with “the creativity of love.” But we cannot be content with what we have done in the past. Now is the time to do even more. Surely the Knights of Columbus is “capable of meeting them on their way.”
Vivat Jesus!
Marriage and the
New Evangelization
In promoting the truth about marriage and family, the Catholic Church promotes the good of individuals and society
by Supreme Chaplain Archbishop William E. Lori
Editor’s note: The following text was adapted from a speech that Archbishop Lori recently gave to diocesan directors of family ministry.
What is perhaps most disturbing in the U.S. Supreme Court’s 5-4 majority opinion in United States v. Windsor, which struck down Section 3 of the Defense of Marriage Act, is the view that those who uphold traditional marriage are guilty of bigotry. In other words, the majority adopted the opinion of those who try to intimidate and silence people who oppose redefining marriage by branding them as hostile and against equality. Such attacks are patently unfair and ignore the central question of the definition of marriage.
In promoting the traditional definition of marriage, the Catholic Church is not against anyone — and don’t let anyone convince you otherwise. We are for marriage; we are for children; we are for families, and we are for preserving our God-given and constitutionally guaranteed religious liberty.
THE NATURAL LAW
An increasing number of people see the redefinition of marriage simply as a matter of equality. If two people of the same sex love each other enough to commit to each other, so the reasoning goes, why shouldn’t they be allowed to marry and enjoy the benefits accorded to all married couples? It’s seen as a matter of fairness, civil rights and overcoming unjust discrimination.
Yet for thousands of years, people of diverse cultures and religions have regarded marriage as a complementary relationship of love between one man and one woman, pledged to permanence, fidelity and openness to the gift of new life. It is an all-encompassing relationship so complete that, by its very nature, it is capable of bringing forth children into the world and establishing homes where they can flourish.
It is further thought that the state has a legitimate interest in the unique marital relationship because loving parents and stable homes produce well-adjusted, educated, skilled and virtuous citizens. Because of its immense contribution to the common good, the state has historically afforded special protections and benefits to marriage.
This view of marriage is not particularly religious. It has been broadly shared in many cultures and did not emerge out of a desire to discriminate against any group or class of persons. In a word, the truth of marriage has something to do with the natural law that is written on the human heart.
Today, however, this truth is blurred. The body is often regarded less as an integral part of one’s personhood and more as the instrument of one’s will. Reason is not thought to guide the will in choosing the good, but is seen instead as the servant of the will, guiding it to find ways to obtain and enjoy what it wants. And the interior of the person is seen less as a spiritual core of contemplation and virtue and more as a bundle of wants, needs and desires, often styled as “rights” that have little to do with real freedom. Ideas have consequences, and this set of ideas is no exception.
While the fundamental notion of marriage has been under assault philosophically, things such as contraception, abortion, no-fault divorce, and unrelentingly negative portrayals of marriage and family in entertainment have also undermined the institution of marriage. These cultural problems helped prepare the ground for the wholesale redefinition of marriage that is now underway.
RECOVERING CATHOLIC TEACHING
Marriage is now increasingly understood as a legally sanctioned emotional bond between any two consenting adults. We can readily see that this idea of marriage jettisons what is in fact unique to marriage: the one-flesh union of a man and woman open to new life and ordered toward permanence, fidelity and stable family life. Once marriage has been loosened from its conjugal moorings, it is on the path to extinction.
As the legal redefinition of marriage stands today, there are few, if any, meaningful religious and conscience exemptions for either religious institutions or private employers.
Catholic teaching clearly and wholly condemns unjust discrimination against people with a homosexual inclination, but it also strongly upholds the truth about human sexuality and marriage (see Catechism of the Catholic Church, 2358). Not content with that, many seek to delegitimize the Church through local and state anti-discrimination legislation. They see the Church’s teaching not merely as old-fashioned and culturally irrelevant, but rather as a form of hate-speech that deserves to be punished.
Likewise, bills that ban bullying are not merely a matter of teaching children to treat others with respect — something every Catholic school and parish religious education program fosters; rather, they often consist of a mandate to promote the LGBT agenda in public schools and are far from “religion-neutral.”
In the face of these challenges, we must seek to recover, know, and share the beauty and truth of the Church’s prophetic teaching, which is central to the new evangelization. It is necessary that programs of catechesis aimed at youth, families, those preparing for marriage or those already married be transformed by the Holy Spirit and allow people to encounter Jesus Christ, in whose light we see light and in whose love we find love.
Pray, teach, witness — live the vocation of marriage and family joyfully and robustly! This is what will open minds and hearts, defending marriage and religious liberty for the salvation of souls and the good of our society.
Offered in Solidarity with Pope Francis
CNS photo/L’Osservatore Romano
General: That people today, often overwhelmed by noise, may rediscover the value of silence and listen to the voice of God and their brothers and sisters.
Mission: That Christians suffering persecution in many parts of the world may by their witness be prophets of Christ’s love.
Blessed Giuseppe Tovini (1841-1897)
Painting by Giuseppe Antonio Lomuscio, oil on canvas (1997)
Giuseppe Antonio Tovini was born in 1841 in northern Italy, the eldest of seven children. A studious and faithful young man, he went on to university to study law. Following graduation in 1865, Tovini worked as a lawyer, notary and college professor to support his younger siblings after the death of their parents.
Two years later, Tovini took a job with a law firm and met Emilia Corbolani, the daughter of one of the firm’s partners. Though Tovini had considered a vocation to the priesthood, he began a seven-year courtship with Corbolani.
During their engagement, Tovini served as mayor of his hometown, Cividate Camuno, and worked diligently to pay off town debt and improve infrastructure. After Tovini’s term ended, he and Corbolani married in Brescia in 1875. In their 22 years of marriage, the couple had 10 children, including a son and two daughters who entered religious life.
Tovini continued to serve in public life while becoming involved in Catholic civic groups, founding nonprofit banks to support charitable work, helping to launch several Catholic publications, and working to promote Catholic education. His faith was especially risky for a public official of the time, since Italy’s unification brought with it a wave of anti-Catholic and secularist sentiment. A Third Order Franciscan, Tovini lived simply, practiced charity and fostered devotion in his family and community.
Tovini died in 1897 at age 55 and was beatified by Pope John Paul II on Sept. 20, 1998. In his homily, John Paul II said that Blessed Tovini’s “constant concern was to defend the faith, convinced that … ‘without faith our children will never be rich; with faith they will never be poor.’”
Order Expands to Ukraine, Lithuania
Archbishop Mieczysław Mokrzycki (left) and Major Archbishop Sviatoslav Shevchuk talk after taking the First and Second Degree on May 9, 2012, in Lviv, Ukraine.
At the 131st Supreme Convention, held in San Antonio Aug. 6-8, Supreme Knight Carl A. Anderson announced that the Order has established two councils in Ukraine and a round table in Lithuania. This is the Knights’ first international expansion since the Order established councils in Poland in 2006.
“Our presence in Lithuania and Ukraine, along with our growing numbers in Poland, give us even deeper roots in Europe,” said Supreme Knight Anderson during his annual report.
The origins of the Order’s expansion to Ukraine go back to 2005, when Cardinal Lubomyr Husar, the major archbishop emeritus of the Ukrainian Greek Catholic Church, attended the 123rd Supreme Convention in Chicago. Cardinal Husar was invited to give the homily during a concelebrated Mass at the convention. “I wish to thank you very much for the good example you are giving,” he said in his homily. “I am happy to hear that our closest neighbor, Poland, is already one step ahead of us and has invited the Knights of Columbus to be instituted in their land. I hope that this will happen also for us.”
Nearly 100 men in Ukraine joined the Knights at a series of exemplification ceremonies in 2012 and 2013. Among those who took their First and Second Degrees were Major Archbishop Sviatoslav Shevchuk, who succeeded Cardinal Husar in 2011, and Archbishop Mieczysław Mokrzycki of Lviv, who was a longtime under-secretary to Pope John Paul II and Pope Emeritus Benedict XVI.
Addressing the Supreme Convention, Archbishop Gintaras Grušas of Vilnius said that while serving as Military Ordinary of Lithuania he witnessed the Knights’ “excellent work done with and for the military in the United States.” Thanks to Archbishop Grušas’ efforts, 13 members formed a round table in Vilnius, Lithuania, and the Order is now looking to expand establish councils in that country.
Oklahoma Disaster Relief Continues
K of C volunteers roll furniture on a pallet out of the “House in Box” warehouse that the Knights are funding in Oklahoma for tornado victims. (Richard Rowe)
As part of an ongoing effort to aid the victims of May’s devastating tornadoes in Moore and Shawnee, Okla., Knights have partnered with the Society of St. Vincent de Paul and Catholic Charities to open a new warehouse that will provide support to affected families.
The warehouse is administering St. Vincent de Paul’s “House in a Box” program, which provides families with everything they need to furnish their homes, from mattresses and furniture to cooking utensils. The Order committed an initial $50,000 to cover 100 percent of the operating expenses of the warehouse, and Knights in Oklahoma agreed to fully staff it for the duration of the program.
The warehouse was officially commissioned July 20 with a grand opening ceremony led by Archbishop Paul S. Coakley of Oklahoma City. A Fourth Degree honor guard and representatives from the Oklahoma State Council joined the archbishop for the ribbon cutting.
The warehouse is the latest step in the Knights’ recovery efforts in Oklahoma. To date, the Order has disbursed more than $100,000 from its Disaster Relief Fund, including $20,000 in immediate assistance. St. Vincent de Paul Society anticipates filling the needs of more than 200 families over the coming weeks.
Knights in Texas likewise joined forces with the Society of St. Vincent de Paul in the aftermath of the fertilizer plant explosion in the town of West, donating $70,000 to purchase mattresses for the “House in the Box” program in that community.
To donate to the fund and to the Knights of Columbus Charities Disaster Relief Fund, visit kofc.org/disaster.
Debt Ceiling
Helping your kids contain college costs can set the stage for a happier life
by Fletcher Doyle
Thinkstock
A high point for any parent comes when adult children thank you for steering them in the right direction. My wife and I have had that satisfying experience with both of our children, who were grateful we didn’t let them run up debt while pursuing their bachelor’s degrees.
Student debt has become such a widespread problem that loan rates have been debated in the U.S. Congress. The percentage of students taking on debt has increased from 46 to 65 percent since 1993, while the amount of debt in today’s dollars has nearly doubled.
A child’s student debt should be of interest to any father because it carries long-term implications. Leaving college owing a significant amount of money changes a person’s behavior and outlook in life. It sometimes causes graduates to move back home and delay common adult benchmarks such as marriage, having children and purchasing a home.
A study titled “Knot Yet: the Benefits and Costs of Delayed Marriage in America” by the National Marriage Project reports that 91 percent of young adults believe they must be financially independent in order to be ready for marriage. The study reports that since 1970 the portion of women ages 25-29 who are married has fallen from 90 to 50 percent, and for men from 80 to less than 40 percent. The number of college-educated women in that age group who are married has profoundly dropped in the last decade, from 55 to 46 percent.
According to the study, there is “more drinking, depression, and lower levels of life satisfaction” among those who are not married, including those who are cohabitating. The study further notes that children born to cohabiting couples are three times more likely to see their parents break up compared to children born to married parents.
A culture of student debt and delayed marriage can also affect a young person’s moral and spiritual life. Cohabiting couples often explain their arrangement in terms of economy and convenience, yet the spiritual effects of “living in sin” are real. A recent survey by the Pew Research Center noted that when someone’s personal life conflicts with the teachings of that person’s church, he or she is more likely to change churches or neglect religious practice.
Avoiding all educational debt may not be possible, but you can contain it. Some experts recommend that total college debt should not exceed a person’s first-year salary. But for too many graduates, debt far exceeds projected income. What are parents to do?
In our family, we sat down early with our children to ask what they wanted to study in college and then compared potential career earnings to tuition costs. This may sound like cold calculation, but it introduced them to the discipline of budgeting and realistic goal setting. My daughter wanted to study acting, while my son favored digital media with an eye toward a music career. We limited the schools each could apply to and the amount we would pay. We warned our daughter that an aspiring actress can expect to support herself by waitressing, so she selected the local state university. She graduated early, allowing us to send her to a prestigious London acting school for a year. Our son went to a Jesuit college that provided a generous four-year scholarship.
Pursuing their dreams has not been easy for either of them. But they have a lot more freedom to choose their path — and financial peace of mind — than some of their friends who are saddled with crushing debt.
Before your children decide on college and career, show them how, with budgeting and hard work, they can reach their dreams, pay their bills and even avoid the moral pitfalls of our culture. As my wife and I happily found, they will thank you for it.
FLETCHER DOYLE, a member of Bishop Joseph A. Burke Council 5284 in Orchard Park, N.Y., has been a sports editor and reporter for The Buffalo News for 30 years. He is the author of Natural Family Planning Blessed Our Marriage: 19 True Stories (Servant, 2006).
Sent Forth
Catholic young people gather as pilgrims in Rio de Janeiro for World Youth Day 2013 and return as disciples and missionaries
by Father Thomas Rosica, C.S.B.
Above: World Youth Day pilgrims hold rosaries and icons as they wait for Pope Francis to arrive at the Municipal Theater in Rio de Janeiro July 27. (CNS photo/Paul Haring)
In 1985, Blessed John Paul II invited Catholic dioceses to celebrate World Youth Day on Palm Sunday each year. In addition to the annual diocesan events, major international celebrations of World Youth Day followed every two or three years. Pope Emeritus Benedict XVI continued the tradition of his predecessor and met Catholic youth from around the world in Germany (2005), Australia (2008) and Spain (2011).
When Pope Francis addressed the crowd gathered in St. Peter’s Square on Palm Sunday this year, less than two weeks after his election, he referred to the international celebration of World Youth Day that was scheduled to take place in July in Rio de Janeiro. Addressing the throng of young people present, he said, “Dear friends, I too am setting out on a journey with you, starting today, in the footsteps of Blessed John Paul II and Benedict XVI.”
And what a journey it was for the first pope of the Americas to return to his own continent for a historic, triumphant celebration of faith that caught the attention of people everywhere!
A group of World Youth Day pilgrims from Canada and the United States, including Bishop Bryan Bayda (second from right) of the Ukrainian Catholic Eparchy of Saskatoon, are pictured next to a Knights of Columbus sign at the Vivo Rio Centre. In collaboration with the U.S. and Canadian bishops, among others, the Order sponsored the site, which included three days of catechesis and activities for English-speaking pilgrims. (Courtesy of Salt and Light Media Foundation)
MAKING DISCIPLES
From July 23-28, Rio de Janeiro, with its great statue of Christ the Redeemer high atop the Corcovado mountain overlooking the city below, literally hosted the world. While the World Cup in 2014 and the Summer Olympics in 2016 are also set to take place in Rio, the summer of 2013 allowed South America to welcome the young people of the world and the newly elected Successor of Peter in ways that no sporting event can ever dream of doing. Rio struck gold with WYD 2013.
The theme of this year’s World Youth Day was taken from Matthew 28:19: “Go and make disciples of all nations!” This is the great missionary mandate that Christ gave the whole Church, and it remains as urgent as ever nearly 2,000 years later.
Once again, the Knights of Columbus played an important role in the celebration of World Youth Day. Following the Order’s great tradition of support in Denver (1993), Toronto (2002), Sydney (2008), and especially in Madrid (2011) at the Love and Life Centre for English-speaking pilgrims, the Supreme Council this year sponsored an English-language meeting place at Vivo Rio, a performing arts facility on the shores of Guanabara Bay.
The programming at Vivo Rio Centre was a collaborative effort of the U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops, the Canadian Conference of Catholic Bishops, Holy Cross Family Ministries, Salt + Light Catholic Television, the Society of Jesus, the National Religious Vocations Conference, and several other partnering organizations. Some 3,000 young people from countries around the world visited the site daily July 24-26.
From 8 a.m. to 10 p.m. each day, pilgrims had a home for dynamic programming at Vivo Rio. As in previous years, the bishop-led catechesis each morning focused on pre-selected themes for World Youth Day: thirsting for God, Christian discipleship and becoming missionaries. At Vivo Rio, Cardinal Timothy Dolan of New York, Archbishop Mark Coleridge of Brisbane, Australia, and Cardinal Sean O’Malley of Boston presented the talks, followed by questions and answers.
Following daily Mass, programming continued with talks, musical performances and other youth festival events. And the veranda of Vivo Rio was transformed into a large area for the sacrament of reconciliation, where hundreds of confessions were heard continuously throughout the week.
On Wednesday and Thursday, the Vivo Rio Centre also hosted national gatherings for U.S., Canadian and Australian pilgrims. Altogether, Brazil welcomed nearly 12,000 pilgrims from the United States, 1,200 from Canada and 1,500 Australians, among other English-speaking nations. Although these numbers were fewer than previous years due to high travel costs and security concerns, World Youth Day left a significant impression on the pilgrims who participated.
The former head of World Youth Day 2008 in Sydney, Bishop Anthony Fisher of Paramatta, Australia, was among those present for the events in Rio. He reflected on how World Youth Day is an example of the “new evangelization.” In a televised interview with Salt + Light Television, he said, “[World Youth Day] has a huge impact on hundreds of thousands of young people every few years. And they, in turn, go back and influence their peers, their parishes, their dioceses.”
Cardinal Dolan likewise asserted, “One of the fruits of World Youth Day is for our young people to see that they’re not alone; they’re part of something bigger, they’re part of the Church universal and they’re part of the communion of saints. … What they’re part of is not even limited to this earth.”
The pope hears the confession of a young woman at a portable confessional July 26. (CNS photo/L’Osservatore Romano)
‘THE CHURCH IS YOUNG’
What made Rio’s World Youth Day such an unforgettable experience? Yes, there was the sheer numbers of pilgrims from around the world who travelled such great distances — culminating in 3 million people on Copacabana beach for the concluding Mass. There was the effusive, contagious joy and warm welcome of the Brazilian Church. There was the chaos of traffic jams, blocked tunnels, street closures, lack of information and torrential rain.
But at the heart of this World Youth Day was a simple, holy and loving shepherd who traveled to Rio and wowed everyone with his simplicity and his desire to be close to people. Like the towering statue of Christ the Redeemer high atop Corcovado, arms open wide to embrace the world, Pope Francis came to remind us of God’s mercy, tenderness and closeness to us. The pope made sure to address not only those who were fortunate enough to be present at the great events, but he also went to meet young people in one of Rio’s most violent favelas, visited youths who are in prison, inaugurated a drug rehabilitation center, lunched with a select group of pilgrims from around the world, heard the confessions of others, and allowed himself to be physically touched by thousands who reached out to him along the way.
God alone knows how many sick, suffering and handicapped people Pope Francis stopped to touch and bless. He embraced them and even wept with some of them. It called to mind the scene in the Acts of the Apostles in which people from the towns surrounding Jerusalem gathered, bringing those who needed healing to St. Peter: “Thus they even carried the sick out into the streets and laid them on cots and mats so that when Peter came by, at least his shadow might fall on one or another of them” (Acts 5:15).
In Rio, the first Latin American pope let us clearly see what Pope Benedict observed during his inaugural Mass in 2005: “The Church is alive, and the Church is young.” In Rio, the world saw how true Benedict’s words were!
In his parting message during the departure ceremony July 28, Pope Francis said, “At World Youth Days, the proclamation of the Gospel can only be the result of the joy that comes from meeting Christ and finding in him the rock on which our lives can be built. The event in Rio gathers us together as pilgrims in search of Jesus Christ and sends us forth as disciples and missionaries.”
In the end, Rio 2013 reminds us of a central truth. Jesus sent his disciples forth on a mission with this command: “Go into all the world and proclaim the good news to the whole creation” (Mk 16:15). And this Good News is Jesus himself. He is not only the Redeemer of Corcovado, but the Savior of the world. He is alive in the Church, a community that is vibrant and young.
Those who took part in the great celebration of faith and Catholic life in Rio de Janeiro will never be the same. They traveled to Rio as pilgrims. They have been sent forth as disciples and missionaries to share what they have seen and heard.
BASILIAN FATHER THOMAS ROSICA, a member of Toronto Council 1388, is CEO of Canada’s Salt and Light Catholic Media Foundation. He served as National Director and CEO of World Youth Day 2002 in Toronto, Canada, and is a consultor to the Pontifical Council for Social Communications.
World Youth Day Kraków 2016
At the concluding Mass in Brazil, Pope Francis announced that the next international celebration of World Youth Day will take place in Kraków, Poland, in 2016. Hours later, the official website was launched at krakow2016.com. Knights of Columbus in Poland are among those currently preparing for the event.
Additionally, more information about the events at World Youth Day 2013, including videos of the daily catechesis at Vivo Rio and major WYD events, is available at the Salt + Light website wydcentral.org.
A Place Called Home
Knights in Saskatchewan establish long-term, affordable housing for seniors in need
by Colleen Rouleau | photography by Dani Van Steelandt
Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, affectionately called the “Paris of the Prairies” because of its many bridges, is a bustling Canadian city of 250,000 people nestled along the banks of the meandering South Saskatchewan River. The Knights of Columbus has a long history of charitable work in the city, beginning with the establishment of Saskatoon Council 1517 in 1910.
In 1984, the eight Saskatoon-area councils at the time banded together to form a joint fundraising body: K.C. Charities Inc.
“A few years later, the Knights identified a need for faith-based affordable housing for seniors and set aside $550,000 for a future project,” explained Bob Jeanneau, former president of K.C. Charities and a member of Holy Spirit Council 8905.
Today, the nonprofit corporation manages affordable housing complexes named Columbian Manor and Columbian Place, which together provide more than 200 suites for seniors.
At age 81, Jeanneau has been a Knight for more than 60 years. With a winning smile and a quiet, steady manner, he now serves as chairman of the executive management committee of K.C. Charities and keeps busy by overseeing the two facilities.
Bob Jeanneau, a member of Holy Spirit Council 8905, is a past president of K.C. Charities Inc. and is currently chairman of the executive management committee overseeing Columbian Manor (top of article) and Columbian Place. Through the two facilities, the Knights provide affordable housing for seniors in Saskatoon, Saskatchewan.
SERVING A NEED
There are now 19 councils in Saskatoon, each represented on the board of K.C. Charities.
According to Ron Martens, K.C. Charities’ current president and a member of Immaculate Heart of Mary Council 9690, the corporation’s sole purpose today is to provide and manage faith-based, affordable housing for seniors. Anyone whose needs match what the facilities offer is welcome. “We don’t exclude anyone,” said Martens.
Amid his daily work, Jeanneau tours the facilities like a second home, as staff and residents give him friendly waves and smiles. Pointing to the wall of photos of all the organization’s past presidents, Jeanneau fondly recounts the history of the projects and notes the many people who made them possible.
He emphasizes the need facing many seniors amid rising rental costs, which led the Knights to get involved in the first place.
“People were falling through the cracks,” he said, shaking his head.
The Order’s principles of charity, unity and fraternity compelled the Knights to do something to address the problem.
The breakthrough, according to Jeanneau, came in November 1995 when K.C. Charities purchased a 1.8-acre parcel of land from the city of Saskatoon and constructed a 62-suite seniors’ residence. The initial project, named Columbian Manor, was completed in June 1997. Located on Louise Street in a quiet neighborhood on the east side of the city, the building includes a chapel for daily Mass, a large, sunny dining room and an interior courtyard for strolling or sitting on a swing.
Al Weninger and his wife, Terry, have recently become residents at Columbian Manor. Weninger, a 59-year member of Father O’Leary Council 5104, recalled the initial conversations that led to the residences.
“In the 1980s, a group of us got together and said the Ukrainians, the Lutherans — they are all managing to put up projects for seniors,” he said. “Yet, we Catholics are the majority in Saskatoon. Why can’t we do that?”
Weninger added, “It’s a terrific place. If you don’t show up for morning coffee, people will be worrying about you.”
An additional 16 units were added to the main building in 2000. A third phase, the addition of assisted-living units, began by 2005. The Bob Jeanneau Assisted Living Centre was completed in 2007 and consists of 51 units — a testament to Jeanneau’s passion for these projects from their inception.
Still, he is quick to deflect praise. “There have been so many involved, so many others,” said Jeanneau unassumingly.
In addition to all of the work accomplished by the Knights and their supporters, federal, provincial and municipal governments contributed funds toward the assisted-living expansion. The aim was to keep rental fees below market value while maintaining an adequate reserve to service the building well into the future.
K.C. Charities’ most recent construction — the $12.4 million Columbian Place — was also completed last year with the assistance of government grants. The 75-suite affordable housing complex for seniors 55 and over is located in the Pleasant Hill community on Saskatoon’s west side. On Sept. 11, 2012, the opening celebration was attended by Bishop Donald Bolen of Saskatoon, Father Janko Kolosnjaji of the Ukrainian Catholic Eparchy of Saskatoon and representatives from all levels of government.
The spacious four-story building is soundproof and climate-controlled, and includes common areas that foster a community environment among residents.
Ron and Elaine Frehlich, who live at Columbian Place and help manage the facility, said that approximately 20 percent of the 105 residents are Knights. Seven religious also call the facility home.
Ron, who is a member of Msgr. John Robinson Council 8279, said he appreciates managing a facility run by the Knights. “We definitely know that we’re working for an organization that cares.”
“Placement is based on need,” Elaine said. “There are 90 to 100 applications on the waiting list for Columbian Place.”
The waiting list for Columbian Manor is even more staggering — 400 on the list for the independent units and 100 for the assisted-living suites.
“There is clearly a demand for the kind of services we offer,” said Jeanneau.
Residents of Columbian Manor are pictured on their balcony.
‘A CARING COMMUNITY’
The staff and residents of Columbian Manor and Columbian Place attest to Jeanneau’s dedication and enduring commitment.
“A couple of years ago, the Manor needed roof repairs. Bob climbed the ladder himself, insisting that he see it,” Martens noted. “At 80, that’s something.”
Jeanneau credits his determination with growing up on a prairie farm. And he emphasizes that the heart and soul of the corporation is embodied in staff members such as Sophie Lachapelle, who serves as executive assistant to the management team. She enjoys being a resident at Columbian Manor when she’s not doing office work or attending to the needs of the residents,
“Having daily Mass is such a blessing,” she said. “The Knights of Columbus are very caring landlords!”
Lachapelle noted that the facilities meet real needs for seniors who, like her, spent most of their lives raising families and do not collect large pensions.
“Our costs are far below any other personal care home that is privately owned,” she said.
Bill Loran, who resides at Columbian Place with his wife, Anne, noted that the management is concerned not only with administration and maintenance, but also with “developing a caring community. Frequently here, prayer is part of the agenda. We become family.”
Loran, a longtime member of Mother of Perpetual Help Council 9538, expressed his gratitude for the Knights’ volunteer work, which he and his wife used to participate in.
“I think my wife spent more hours than I did, doing the work,” he said. “To say hundreds is not significant enough; I’d say thousands — all that went into it over the years.”
The Lorans said they enjoy everything about living at Columbian Place, including the location. Residents have access to a bank, pharmacy and grocery store right down the street.
“Two blocks away is St. Paul’s Catholic Hospital,” Bill said. “Right across the street is the parish, St. Mary’s. … There are a number of us who find St. Mary’s home.”
Many of the residents were baptized at the church, sent their children to the local Catholic school and spent their whole lives in the neighborhood.
The Lorans’ experience is not unique. Roma Nowakowski and her husband, Stanley, a member of Sheptytsky Council 4938, moved from the east side of the city once Columbian Place was open.
“St. George’s Ukrainian Catholic Cathedral is our parish, only two blocks away from Columbian Place,” Roma explained. Proximity to the cathedral and the nearby Ukrainian Catholic Museum allow them to be more involved in the community.
As with other residents of Columbian Place, the Nowakowskis’ changing needs and relocation did not mean leaving home.
“The people here are definitely all family,” said Roma. “I had major surgery about 10 weeks ago and coming back I got lots of hugs from everybody. They were so concerned about me and happy to see me doing so well.”
Residents of Columbian Place provide activities for the entire community: maintaining a library, hosting movie nights, running a knitting club. Roma Nowakowski teaches art classes. Bill Loran participates in a Bible study.
With volunteer assistance from local K of C councils, there are also events such as pancake breakfasts, Mother’s Day and Father’s Day brunches, and barbecues. Debbie Verbeke, general manager of Columbian Manor and Columbian Place, noted the strong sense of community that is lacking at other facilities for seniors. “Other places are just not as personal,” she said.
Although there are no immediate plans for further expansion, councils in other provinces have looked to what K.C. Charities has done in Saskatoon, noted Jeanneau. There remains potential for communities to form partnerships with local municipalities or dioceses, or even to use the land occupied by closed parishes.
For now, residents such as Al Weninger are grateful for what the Knights have already accomplished. “It’s a wonderful way to spend your remaining years — among friends.”
COLLEEN ROULEAU, a native of Saskatchewan, currently resides in Edmonton, Alberta.
A Journey of Faith and Healing
New York-area Knights send children with illness and disabilities to the Sanctuary of Our Lady of Lourdes
by Michael Wojcik | photography by Bob Mullen
At first, the water felt cold — really cold. Like so many other pilgrims before them, Kristina Edel and her 12-year-old daughter, Julianna, had come to the baths at the Sanctuary of Our Lady of Lourdes in France to pray for physical healing. Kneeling in the waters before a statue of Mary, Kristina cried and asked God to cure her daughter, who suffers from an aggressive form of bone cancer.
In those waters, so cold at first, Kristina felt God grant her another kind of healing: the warmth of his peace.
“I prayed that Julianna’s cancer wouldn’t return, but I know that it’s in God’s hands,” said Kristina, a parishioner of St. Patrick’s Church in Highland Mills, N.Y. “I wanted God to give me the strength, peace and grace to accept whatever was going to happen.”
Kristina and Julianna Edel were among 24 pilgrims who traveled to Lourdes June 27-July 6 with assistance from the Knights of Columbus. Nine children with severe illnesses or disabilities, along with parents or caregivers, joined the 59th annual U.S. National Rosary Pilgrimage to Lourdes thanks to Our Lady of Lourdes Council 5890 in Washingtonville, N.Y., and the Knights of Columbus Hudson Valley Chapter.
Walter Kozlowski, past grand knight of Council 5890, oversees fundraising and logistics for the trip. He said that the initiative is simply part of the Knights’ commitment to reach out to the sick and disabled: “The pilgrimage is a great experience for everyone. At Lourdes, the children get exposed to sacred ground, meet other pilgrims from around the world and get to put their own disabilities in perspective.”
Above: Walter Kozlowski and Stephen Corry (right) of Our Lady of Lourdes Council 5890 in Washingtonville, N.Y., stand with children and caregivers that the council sponsored during this year’s U.S. National Rosary Pilgrimage to Lourdes, France.
LITTLE MIRACLES
Approximately 170 people participated in this year’s national pilgrimage to Lourdes, which is open to all. The group joined pilgrims from around the world at the Grotto of Massabielle, the rock alcove where the Blessed Mother appeared to a 14-year-old peasant girl named Bernadette Soubirous in 1858.
The Blessed Mother revealed herself to Bernadette as “the Immaculate Conception,” led her to discover a spring and instructed her to drink from it. She also told Bernadette to instruct the priests to build a chapel there and to tell the people to come in procession. More than 150 years later, Lourdes is one of the most popular sites of Christian devotion. There are nearly 6 million annual visitors to the grotto, and the baths welcome some 350,000 pilgrims seeking healing from sicknesses or disabilities.
The Knights have sent nearly 150 children to Lourdes since 1975. This year, Council 5890 sponsored seven families selected by local parishes, while the Hudson Valley Chapter sponsored two. The K of C-sponsored pilgrims included children ages 6-18 who battle ailments such as epilepsy, cerebral palsy, scoliosis, cancer and liver disease. The pilgrimage allows them and their caregivers to experience God’s peace and strength, a deeper faith and even a few “little miracles.”
In addition to Kozlowski and the sponsored families, the K of C group included Dominican Father Joseph Allen, pastor of St. Mary Church and chaplain of Father McGivney Council 10705 in New Haven, Conn., Stephen Corry, financial secretary of Council 5890, and John Kelly, past grand knight of Monroe (N.Y.) Council 2079.
Below the majestic snow-capped Pyrenees Mountains, the group attended daily Mass at many prominent sites in and around Lourdes, participated in evening outdoor torchlight processions, and made visits to the famed grotto and the baths. Each day, the pilgrims participated in spiritual activities such as praying the rosary and eucharistic adoration, and they had the opportunity to receive the sacraments of reconciliation and anointing of the sick.
Many of them also made a trip to Nevers, the home of the convent where St. Bernadette lived from age 22 until her death 13 years later.
Although the annual pilgrimage schedule is packed with activities, organizers ensure that there is flexibility so that selfless parents and caregivers can tend to the special needs of their children. Such needs include anything from special treatments to challenges navigating a wheelchair or unforeseen medical “episodes” that might steal them away from the itinerary. Helping the parents focus on their faith and their children is a vast network of faith-filled people, from volunteers at the sanctuary and the pilgrimage’s medical staff to members of other families. All offer their assistance when needed.
“Everybody is there to help,” said Kozlowski, noting that the parents often bond while sharing stories of their children’s medical and developmental challenges.
In fact, Kozlowski added, the sanctuary volunteers give people suffering from sickness or disabilities “VIP treatment,” placing them at the front of lines at various sites.
Even the children themselves practice selflessness and act as caregivers. Under a cap that hid her bald head, an effect of chemotherapy, Julianna Edel used her wide smile and warm heart to bond with other children. For example, she would hold hands with Ellie Hapgood, a non-verbal 6-year-old girl with severe autism.
“Julianna is a caring and intuitive person,” said Kristina, her mother. “She was giving and patient with Ellie. It was touching.”
One night while the families were at dinner together, Ellie dipped her hand in a glass of water, gestured the sign of the cross and clearly said, “In the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit. Amen.” Her mother, Siobhan Hapgood of Holy Trinity Parish in New York City, declared, “Everyone at our table just witnessed a little miracle.”
Reflecting on the trip, Siobhan said, “I have prayed to be on a path that would lead to healing for my daughter — a miracle that would give Ellie a voice that autism took from her. I want her body to find peace and comfort, free from the pain and turmoil that comes with severe sensory issues.”
She noted that Ellie’s speech and desire to interact have blossomed since traveling to Lourdes.
“In Lourdes, I was able to focus on Ellie and our faith. I was able to put my daily distractions aside and witness my prayers being answered every time Ellie initiated communication, said a new word or bonded and played with the other children.”
A candle depicting K of C-sponsored pilgrims is pictured July 2 at the Grotto of Massabielle. Our Lady of Lourdes Council 5890 in Washingtonville, N.Y., and the Knights of Columbus Hudson Valley Chapter sponsored nine children with sicknesses or disabilities and their caregivers.
PEACE AND RESOLVE
Seventeen-year-old Ethan Besas, who has suffered from liver disease since birth, traveled to Lourdes with his father, Alfonso Gales, a member of San Lorenzo Ruiz Filam Council 14738 in Middletown, N.Y.
Besas called the pilgrimage “an amazing journey that we will hold in our hearts for the rest of our lives.” He recalled the peace and happiness he felt in the baths, as well as the excitement of participating — front and center — as part of the banner and flag team in a procession on the steps of the Rosary Basilica.
“When I walked around Lourdes, I realized that everyone is there for a reason,” Besas said. “It was great to meet all of the young and happy people. The other pilgrims helped me to realize that I wasn’t the only one with problems. They were truly inspirational and wouldn’t let any sort of disease slow them down.”
Gil Seda, 18, of St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Parish in Shrub Oak, N.Y., had a similar experience. He gained greater insights to his own affliction of epilepsy, which sometimes causes seizures.
“There was huge crowd at the grotto,” he said. “I could see that I wasn’t the only person there, suffering with a disability, who would like to be healed. … I’m now at peace with my epilepsy.”
Both Besas and Seda said that in addition to the baths, one of the most powerful experiences they had was participating in the torchlight procession, as thousands of pilgrims illuminated the area around the basilica with candlelight.
“The torchlight processions seem to have a strong impact on the pilgrims — to see all those candles in the darkness,” noted Father Allen, who served as the group’s spiritual director and has helped to organize the U.S. National Rosary Pilgrimage to Lourdes since 1977. This was his 50th pilgrimage to Lourdes.
“These families, who do not know each other beforehand, really bond together,” Father Allen added. “The pilgrims come back stronger. It’s not miracles they are looking for, but they do gain a renewed ability to love with their limitations.”
The young pilgrims, who became fast friends, are currently anticipating an upcoming reunion in Washingtonville. There, far from the stunning sites of Lourdes, Kozlowski is already busy planning next year’s pilgrimage and raising funds. In order to collect nearly $50,000 to make the annual pilgrimage possible, the Knights largely depend on donations from parishioners in New York’s Orange and Rockland counties.
“Thousands of people are giving a dollar a time to make this happen,” Kozlowski said. “It’s a gift that the pilgrims never forget.”
Since their return from Lourdes, many of the pilgrims have called on the peace, faith and resolve that they experienced during the trip to get through difficult times. This is the case with Kristina and Julianna Edel, since recent medical tests have revealed that Julianna must resume cancer treatment.
Gil Seda, meanwhile, suffered a seizure that set back his aspirations of getting a driver’s license.
“He is dealing with [the disappointment] in a positive way,” said his mother, Alice, who accompanied him on the pilgrimage.
She, too, gained a renewed strength from the pilgrimage’s many spiritual events, most especially reconciliation.
“Before the trip, I was so consumed and withdrawn,” Alice said, having felt the pressures of caring for Gil and for a husband with multiple sclerosis. “I came back refreshed and with new purpose. I deal with things lighter. It’s in God’s hands. It’s going to be OK.”
MICHAEL WOJCIK is news editor of The Beacon, the newspaper of the Paterson Diocese in New Jersey.
Music & The Pursuit of Excellence
A K of C-sponsored Catholic band competition fosters talent and character among students, bringing glory to God
by Terese Bower McIlvain | photography by John Zich
The sound of clarinets and tubas bounced off the navy blue lockers and echo down the brightly lit hallways of St. Viator High School in Arlington Heights, Ill. Scores of teenagers dressed in black pants or skirts and white dress shirts hurry to find their practice rooms. They are gathered for a unique event: the only competition in the United States exclusively for Catholic high school bands.
This past year, 20 bands representing 17 schools gathered Feb. 16 to compete in the 33rd annual State of the Art Catholic Band Competition. The event, sponsored by the Knights of Columbus, takes place on the third Saturday of February each year at a Chicago-area Catholic high school.
Begun in 1981 by Terry Redford, who served then as band director of Driscoll Catholic High School in Addison, the event started out with just a few bands, but has grown over time. “I saw that students were discouraged when they tried to go up against the very large, organized, and well-funded public school bands at the competitions,” Redford recalled. “Since they knew they were going to lose, they did not put in a good effort.”
Within the first few years of the competition, Redford added, the standards of the Catholic schools’ music programs noticeably improved. Today, State of the Art continues to fill a special niche for area Catholic school students, especially for students coming from smaller schools. According to Greg Bimm, the band director at Marian Catholic High School in Chicago Heights, there are many public competitions that Catholic high schools can enter, but having one for just Catholic schools is important.
“Catholic schools deal with some unique challenges in terms of developing a strong band,” said Bimm, who has participated in State of the Art since its inception. “Having a competition between similar bands helps the students take full responsibility for how well they have prepared. In turn, they not only become more responsible as individuals, but they work harder to support each other.”
Marian Catholic High School concert band members check out their official group photo.
A HIGHER STANDARD
State of the Art is made possible by not only the hard work of students, band directors and the host school, but also by the financial support of nine area K of C units. Local Knights also provide trophies and plaques to participants, volunteers to run the event, and a Fourth Degree honor guard for the awards ceremony.
The competition consists of each band playing two pieces that together last 25 minutes or less. Judges score each band in nine different categories — such as tone quality, note accuracy, blend and total balance — using a 1-100 scale. A score of 50 points would be considered average, while a score of 100 would be the best the judge has ever heard.
One of the judges, Barry Houser, was enthusiastic about his first year of judging the competition. “People really don’t see Catholic schools as having high-quality programs or an emphasis on the arts, but what I’m seeing today is an impressive array of programs,” he said.
Houser is a highly sought-after professional who teaches at the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign and directs the Marching Illini athletic bands. “It is wonderful to see how talented the students are and how much effort has been put into preparing for this competition,” he added. “Musical education appears to be alive and well in the Catholic schools.”
The students were also enthusiastic about the competition. The most common sentiment expressed among participants was that State of the Art allows them to see where they stand among their peers.
“I like seeing where I can improve and where my band as a whole can improve,” said Blake Bonaparte, a freshman at Marian Catholic High School. “We all depend on each other to form a cohesive unit, but each individual musician needs to play his best, too.”
These thoughts were seconded by Michael Ferreter, co-chairman of this year’s competition and a member of Holy Rosary Council 4483 in Arlington Heights.
“Band demands such a high level of excellence from all of the players,” he said. “In baseball, a guy who hits .300 still fails 70 percent of the time, yet they put him in the Hall of Fame. In music, missing even 10 percent of the notes would be disastrous. Everyone has to work hard individually and as a team, which pushes them to a higher standard.”
THE WILL TO WIN
Most high school bands have different seasons throughout the year. The fall often carries a heavy emphasis on the marching band and preparation for a Christmas concert, whereas the second semester represents a new season and a fresh set of music.
According to Thomas Seaman, St. Viator’s band director, State of the Art is highly motivating for his students because it is their only band competition during the year. “They only have this one opportunity to compete, and they really want to win. It helps them work much harder,” he said.
Students at other schools, such as Marian Catholic, compete regularly but still see the event as an incentive to strive for perfection.
“This competition falls very early in our second semester. It pushes the students to learn their new music early and well,” explained Bimm. “They want to win, and it means that I can get their best work from them months earlier than I could otherwise.”
Co-chairman of the event, Frank Rice, a member of Holy Ghost Council 10325 in Wood Dale, laughed when he heard this.
“If it sounds like the bands take winning seriously, they do,” said Rice. “It’s a positive thing though, because it gives the kids a definite goal to work toward, and that helps them develop self-discipline and a commitment to their classmates and conductor.”
Developing a musical talent is hard work, he added, but it also makes performing more enjoyable and rewarding. Indeed, the students participating in State of the Art are not only learning to compete, but many are participating in band and playing an instrument for the first time.
“Most of our band members did not play an instrument at all before joining and have learned everything, including reading music, in band,” said Cindy Gradek, conductor at St. Rita of Cascia High School in Chicago. “They work very hard to learn their instruments and then to work together as a group.”
Several band directors said that many of their students continue to play instruments in college or bring their musical talents to their churches’ music or youth programs. Some students even go on to play professionally. The directors also noted that excellence in band can result in admittance to better colleges, often with significant scholarships.
Co-chairman Frank Rice of Holy Ghost Council 10325 in Wood Dale speaks to the audience of students and their parents about the Knights of Columbus prior to the awards ceremony.
CELEBRATING ACHIEVEMENT
At the end of this year’s competition — a 12-hour day that began at 7 a.m. — it was time for the awards ceremony. With a Fourth Degree honor guard flanking the stage, Rice suggested that the assembly give thanks to God. The crowded auditorium grew silent for a moment before several hundred voices prayed the Our Father in unison. Rice also took the opportunity to speak with the students about the numerous charitable efforts of the Knights of Columbus, and he encouraged the young Catholic men present to join the Order when they turn 18.
Then came the much-anticipated announcement of awards. Every school was given an award for participating, while some school bands claimed prizes in categories like “Best Woodwinds,” “Best Brass” and “Best Percussion.” There were also awards for exemplary conduct and most improved score, and recognition of best performances at each of three levels. The final award, the Grand Championship, was awarded to Marian Catholic for the 23rd time in 33 years. This honor will secure the band’s right to perform an additional exhibition piece at the start of next year’s award ceremony.
Students beamed with excitement as they went up to receive their trophies and plaques, posing proudly with the co-chairmen Rice and Ferreter.
After the last awards had been handed out and the ceremony concluded, even students whose schools had not won an award were in high spirits. At the front of the auditorium, Marian band members were trying to figure out how to transport their enormous plaque. Nearby, Knights from the honor guard chatted with Rice and Ferreter. One of the Knights remarked that it must be a lot of work to put together a competition of this size.
“It is, but it’s worth it,” replied Ferreter.
Rice added, “Wonderful things happen when students are given an opportunity to participate in the arts. Doing their best brings glory to God, and a competition like this encourages them to do their best. If they can do their best here, it will help them do their best everywhere else.”
TERESE BOWER MCILVAIN writes from Lake Bluff, Illinois. Her husband, Timothy, is a member of Lake Forest Council 1268 and her late father, Eric Steven Bower, was a past grand knight of Ouilmette Council 922 in Wilmette.
Members of Bozeman (Mont.) Council 1413 lay out new doors during renovations at Holy Rosary Church. As part of the parish’s 100th anniversary, the church underwent a dramatic expansion that doubled the building’s seating capacity. Knights contributed to the project by replacing the doors to the church so that they all matched and by commissioning a new mural to be added to the expanded ceiling space. The two projects together cost $5,000.
Improving Women’s Health
Marian (W.Va.) Council 942 in Fairmont hosted a charity dinner that raised $5,000 for the Fairmont General Hospital Foundation’s “Improving Women’s Health” campaign. The funds will be used to help purchase a new state-of-the-art mammography unit to replace a 17-year-old machine in the hospital’s radiology suite. The breast cancer mortality rate in Marion County is 25 percent higher than the national average — something that Knights are trying to combat with the new equipment.
Blessing New Life
Father Patrick Creed Council 12923 in Campbellsville, Ky., sponsored the new rite of blessing for unborn children at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Knights surveyed parish families who were expecting children and approached them about their willingness to participate in the rite. Held during Sunday Mass, the council also prepared a reception following the blessing.
Comedy Night for Autism
Mary Immaculate Council 12769 in Secaucus, N.J., hosted a dinner and comedy show to benefit several area schools that support children with autism. The show and roast beef dinner raised $2,500.
Treating Illnesses
Msgr. Mears Council 3930 in Youngstown, Ohio, held a benefit dinner for a local 5-year-old boy who has a rare disease called neurofibromatosis. The benefit included a dinner with more than 1,000 meals served, as well as raffles and auctions. Knights from other area councils helped the event raise approximately $20,000 to assist with the boy’s medical treatment.
Festival Days
Father Anthony McGirl Council 7907 in Issaquah, Wash., sold parking spaces and refreshments at a local festival. Proceeds from the council’s fundraising efforts support the council’s charitable initiatives, including the Issaquah Food Bank and a local seminarian.
Bill Osborne, Adam Wykes and Jim Watson of St. Rita Council 7624 in Rockford, Ill., charge into Olson Lake at Rock Cut State Park during a polar plunge to benefit Special Olympics. Council members and their families dressed up as knights and princesses for the event, raising $1,650 for Special Olympics and winning third place in the costume contest.
Leadership Training
St. Mary of the Assumption Council 11868 in Tilton, N.H., donated $265 for Becky Fredette, master of Cub Scout Pack #842, to attend an advanced leadership training course. The course included a curriculum over two weekends, followed by 18 months of fieldwork. Cub Scout Pack #842 is chartered by Council 11868.
Icon Commissioned
Owatonna (Minn.) Council 945 and Msgr. Henry Speck Assembly provided funding for a third icon to be placed at the Catholic Community Adoration Chapel of the Most Holy Cross. The painting, created by a professional iconographer, depicts Blessed Teresa of Calcutta and joins other icons of St. Thomas Aquinas and St. Catherine of Siena. The council and assembly each donated $1,250 to have the painting made.
Wheelchair Sunday
Father Sylvester P. McVeigh Council 4186 in Kenilworth, N.J., held a “Wheelchair Sunday” campaign at St. Theresa Church to benefit the Global Wheelchair Mission. The campaign raised more than $1,000 to purchase wheelchairs for needy recipients around the world.
Heart Screening
Holy Spirit Council 13919 in Malolos City, Luzon, hosted a heart screening clinic where members of the community could have tests done to determine their heart health. Thirty-eight patients took advantage of the evaluations at a discounted rate.
Book, Movie Drive
Espiritu Santo Assembly in Safety Harbor, Fla., conducted a book, CD and movie drive for patients at the Bay Pines VA Hospital. Knights collected items valued at approximately $350 for veterans at the hospital.
Marvin Compton and Father Joseph Chacko of St. Andrew Council 8371 in Amelia, La., lead a two-mile rosary march with parishioners from St. Andrew Church and Holy Family Church. The annual march has taken place for more than 20 years as an outward sign of faith in the community.
Frontline Faith
Father Michael A. Burke Council 14488 in Kathleen, Ga., hosted a fund drive at St. Patrick Church to raise money for the Frontline Faith Project, which supplies MP3 players loaded with religious content to U.S. soldiers. A member of the council who served overseas spoke to parishioners about his deployment and how important the player was to him when he didn’t have access to a chaplain. The drive raised $2,000, which is enough to purchase approximately 80 players.
Piano Concert
The Knights of Columbus Chief Judge John M. Roll Chapter in Tucson, Ariz., sponsored a piano concert to benefit the Benedictine Sisters of Perpetual Adoration. William Gilman of Our Lady of Fatima Council 14121 performed works by Franz Liszt and Frederic Chopin and gave a verbal narrative about the composers between selections. Meanwhile, Joe Aycock of Fray Juan Perez Council 7646 donated a metal sculpture that was raffled at the concert. The event raised more than $7,000.
RCMP Musical Ride
In partnership with two local Catholic schools, St. Patrick Council 9300 in Caledonia, Ontario, organized a visit by the Royal Canadian Mounted Police Musical Ride as part of a community fundraiser that also included workshops, period reenactments and First Nations performers. More than 4,000 people attended the event, which raised $20,000 for distribution among the schools that attended.
Happy Meal
Msgr. John J. Rawlins Assembly in St. John’s, Newfoundland, prepared a home-cooked meal for residents at the Ronald McDonald House that is associated with Janeway Children’s Hospital. Knights served ham, vegetables and dessert to families whose children are receiving treatment at the hospital.
Lunch for Athletes
Phil Kelley Council 6878 in Humble, Texas, participated in a Special Olympics basketball tournament by cooking hot dogs and hamburgers for about 800 participants and packing up lunches for participating athletes.
Supreme Council Awards $1.2 Million in College Grants
For the 2013-14 academic year, the Knights of Columbus awarded scholarships totaling more than $1.2 million to 572 students. Most recipients are the children of Knights or Knights themselves attending Catholic universities or Catholic colleges in the United States, Canada, Mexico, Puerto Rico or the Philippines. These figures include $315,000 in grants to 126 seminarians in the United States and Canada.
For more information about the Order’s scholarship programs, visit kofc.org/scholarships.
John W. McDevitt (Fourth Degree) Scholarships
This scholarship was established in 1998 in honor of the Order’s 11th supreme knight. Recipients must be enrolled at a Catholic college or Catholic university in the United States and be a Knight, the wife of a Knight, or the son or daughter of a Knight. Widows and children of members who died in good standing are also eligible. In addition to the 29 new recipients listed here, 77 scholarships were renewed. New recipients are: John P. Aumen, Mariah A. Ayers, Christopher P. Barth, John C. Bellau Jr., Aaron J. Blanck, Mary K. Brinkman, Christopher J. Colonna, Brian P. Curran, Anthony J. Derouin, Brianna C. Dombo, Sophia M. Fallon, Nicole M. Fiorica, Dominick J. Goettle, Joshua D. Huseman, Justin C. Jellinek, Robert J. Kluge, Maya I. Lewis, Bridget M. Malley, Megan M. Meyer, Margaret E. Moore, Connor W. Murphy, Adrienne N. Pyle, Matthew J. Roth, Joseph M. Rudolph, William E. Sansone II, Christopher D. Wager, Ellen R. Witte, David Yatsonsky and Joseph M. Zepeda.
Fourth Degree Pro Deo and Pro Patria Scholarships
A total of 116 U.S. students received Fourth Degree Pro Deo and Pro Patria Scholarships of $1,500 each. These scholarships are awarded on the basis of academic excellence to incoming freshmen in bachelor’s degree programs at Catholic colleges or Catholic universities. The recipients are Knights of Columbus or Columbian Squires, the son or daughter of a Knight in good standing, or the son or daughter of a Knight who was in good standing when he died. Contingent on satisfactory academic performance, these scholarships are renewed for a total of four years.
This academic year, 24 new scholarships were awarded and 92 were renewed. The following are first-time recipients: Leland D. Andercheck, Emma T. Copp, Sarah G. Curtis, Joseph L. DiBella, Meaghan M. Dodson, Anne C. Dziak, Elizabeth D. Fenton, Casey N. Gelchion, Greta R. Haussmann, Julia E. Holdnack, Veronica L. McCarthy, Paulina M. Menichiello, Matthew T. Moore, Rachel C. Moore, Stephen F. Nickel, Shane E. Norris, Kristen A. Ochs, Lauren R. Pyle, Analisa M. Scott, Nataniel V. Sebastian, Jacqueline C. Sheehan, Kevin P. Short, Kathryn R. Thompson and John A. Walker IV.
Fourth Degree Pro Deo and Pro Patria Scholarships (Canada)
These scholarships are for students entering colleges or universities in Canada, with requirements regarding K of C membership that is the same as for their U.S. counterparts. Ten new scholarships were awarded and 28 renewed for the current academic year. New recipients are: David T. Boyd, Amy K. Cahill, Matthew Halat, John D. MacDougall, Chelsea A. Maloney, Jaedyn J. Matsalla, Kevin Paulin, Noémi Roy, Andreae N. Sennyah and Paige A. van der Zweep.
Endowed Scholarship Funds
The Percy J. Johnson Scholarships are awarded to young men attending U.S. Catholic colleges or Catholic universities and are funded by a 1990 bequest of Percy J. Johnson, a member of Seville Council 93 in Brockton, Mass. Four scholarships were awarded and 16 renewed for the current academic year. New recipients are: Ian M. Havens, Benjamin L. Kohring, Dominic C. Lira and Kevin M. Vandewark.
In 2000, Knights of Columbus Charities Inc. received a $100,000 donation from Frank L. Goularte. A scholarship fund in his name was established to provide $1,500 in need-based grants that are administered, in general, according to the rules of the Pro Deo and Pro Patria Scholarships. Two new scholarships were awarded for the current academic year and three were renewed. The new recipients are Julie M. Borzage and Erin M. Brine-Doyle.
From 1995 to 1997, Knights of Columbus Charities Inc. received bequests totaling nearly $200,000 from the estate of Anthony J. LaBella. In his will, LaBella remembered the kindness shown to him by Knights when he was an orphan in Farmingdale, N.Y. The bequests have since been used to establish a scholarship fund in LaBella’s name. Earnings from the fund provide scholarships for undergraduate study in accordance with the rules and procedures of the Pro Deo and Pro Patria Scholarships. Three new scholarships were awarded, and seven were renewed for the current academic year. First-time recipients are: Rose M. Anderson, MaryEllen G. Krah and Shannon C. Riley.
In 1997, Knights of Columbus Charities Inc. received a bequest from Dr. Arthur F. Battista to establish scholarships for graduates of the Cornwall (Ontario) Collegiate and Vocational School. These $1,500 and $2,000 annual scholarships are awarded on the basis of academic merit, financial need, community service and extracurricular activities. Preference is given to Knights; to the children or grandchildren of members; to students recommended by the Ontario State Council; and to students bound for Catholic colleges or Catholic universities. For the current academic year, 28 new scholarships were awarded and 28 grants were renewed. New recipients are: Bejad Al-Gahtani, Ramsha Amjad, Sandra Bigtree, Eunice Brownlee, Corey Brunet, Krista-Marie Champagne, Chloe Collin, Alexander Dalrymple-Alford, Vanessa DeSerres, Paththige Fernando, Julien Forrester, Jonah Gillard, Joseph Grady, Quinlyn Jacobs, Inthujan Jeyachandran, Sandra McDonald, Alexandra Nurse, Mariela Ortiz Maxwell, Angéle Primeau, Tiffany Rocheleau, Rebecca Runions, Ahmed Saeed, Ferva Shahzeen, Zakary Snyder, Ashley Stang, Trysten Thompson-Oakes, Jasinthan Visveswaran and Natasha Whiteman.
Graduate Fellowships
The Order has an endowment at The Catholic University of America in Washington, D.C., that provides Knights of Columbus Graduate Fellowships. One new fellowship was awarded and five renewed. The new recipient is Marco Panessa.
One new fellowship for the John Paul II Institute for Studies on Marriage and Family at The Catholic University of America was awarded for the current academic year and one was renewed. The first-time recipient is Bradley Macke.
Full-time students in a master’s degree program to become teachers for people with intellectual disabilities are eligible for the Bishop Charles P. Greco Fellowship, named for the former supreme chaplain. One new fellowship was awarded for the current academic year and one was renewed. The new recipient is Wendy I. Bridegam.
Sister Thea Bowman Foundation - K of C Scholarships
This scholarship is named for Sister Thea Bowman (1937-1990), an African-American religious who inspired many people with her urgent and uplifting call for better education for children of the black community.
In December 1996, the Knights of Columbus Board of Directors, in partnership with the Sister Thea Bowman Foundation, authorized a four-year grant in the amount of $25,000 per year to support deserving African-American students pursuing a Catholic college education.
Periodically, the board has approved continuation of the grant program. In August 2005, the amount of the four-year grant was increased to $37,500 per year.
For the 2013-2014 academic year, four students who were awarded scholarships will continue their studies.
Mexico Scholarships
Nine new scholarships were awarded in the amount of $500 each, renewable for up to four years. In addition, seven were renewed. The new recipients are: Guadalupe Barraza-Sandoval, Cristal Blas-Toledo, Yadhir Chanes- Cuevas, Diana de Hoyos-Casas, Frida Falcón-Berlanga, Alan Franco-Cárdenas, Jesús Garza-Zamarrón, Karla Ixtláhuac-Rodríguez and Victor Wong-Gamboa.
Puerto Rico Scholarships
For the 2013-14 academic year, four new scholarships of $500 each were awarded and 12 were renewed. New recipients are: José G. González-Soto, Zuleyka González- Soto, Luis M. Roldán-Santiago and Francheska Valentin-Vega.
Philippines Scholarships
For the 2013-14 academic year, nine new scholarships of $500 each were awarded, and 27 were renewed. New recipients are: Apple R. Alcover, Edsil P. Amoroso, Lorenz M. Billena, Christine L. Boncales, Amador B. Busalanan, Robie M. Dalimocon, Maria S. Erta, Gypancel M. Salvaña and Mia O. Soriano.
Educational Trust Fund
The Francis P. Matthews and John E. Swift Educational Trust offers scholarships to the children of members who are killed or permanently and totally disabled by hostile action while serving with the armed forces during a covered period of conflict. In 2004, the Order declared that military conflicts in Iraq, Afghanistan and Pakistan would be covered under the trust fund. Also eligible are the children of members who are killed as a result of criminal violence directed against them while performing their duties as full-time law enforcement officers or full-time firefighters. An application must be filed within two years of the member’s death or the determination of his total and permanent disability.
As of June 30, a total of 818 children have been recorded as eligible for benefits from the trust fund since its establishment in 1944. Thus far, 344 eligible children have chosen not to use the scholarships, three have died, and 125 who began college either discontinued their studies or fully used their scholarship eligibility before graduation. There are 52 future candidates. To date, 288 students have completed their education through the fund.
During the 2013-14 academic year, six students will pursue undergraduate degrees through the Matthews-Swift fund — five renewals and one new recipient. The new recipient is Melissa R. Stachowiak.
For More Information
Scholarship applications for the 2014-15 academic year will be available after Oct. 1, 2013. To obtain an application or request more information, contact:
Dept. of Scholarships
Knights of Columbus
P.O. Box 1670
New Haven, CT 06507
203-752-4332
www.kofc.org/scholarships
Building a better world one council at a time
Every day, Knights all over the world are given opportunities to make a difference — whether through community service, raising money or prayer. We celebrate each and every Knight for his strength, his compassion and his dedication to building a better world.
Members of Don Juan Ponce de Leon Council 1719 in Ponce, Puerto Rico, and their families register bicyclists during the “Pedaleando for la Fe” (“Cycling for the Faith”) event sponsored by the council. Knights organized a 13.5-mile bike tour through the streets of Ponce that began at the Pontifical Catholic University of Puerto Rico and traveled to various churches throughout the city. Approximately 500 riders participated in the event.
‘God was prompting me’
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I first began to seriously consider a vocation to the priesthood when I was in high school. My pastor invited me to Operation Andrew, a noncommittal event that included adoration, a meal and a question-and-answer session with several priests and the archbishop.
I continued to think about the priesthood for the next few years but lacked the confidence to look into entering the seminary. Toward the end of my freshman year, I realized that I needed to choose a direction for my life. I was in college to build a future, not to be idle. I also realized that everything I believed about God meant nothing if I didn’t act on it. God was prompting me, even though the way ahead was uncertain.
I entered seminary and have not regretted it. Through my studies, God has led me from a desire for purpose and fulfillment to a marvelous love for him and his people. The road to the priesthood is still long and uncertain, but I trust God will continue to walk with me on this journey.
Joshua Stika, seminarian
Archdiocese of Dubuque, Iowa